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ROSEBURG PUBLIC SCHOOLS 
  

1419 NW Valley View Drive 
Roseburg, Oregon 97470 
Regular Board Meeting 

 
Vol 4   No. 7                    August 22, 2018 

 
Board Members:    Administration: 
    Rodney Cotton        Robert L. Freeman, Interim Superintendent                                      
    Joseph Garcia, Chair        Richard Burton, Director of Student Services     
    Micki Hall             Robert Emerson, Director of Teaching & Learning     
    Rev. Howard Johnson        Robert Freeman, Director of Human Resources   
    Charles F. Lee                          Cheryl Northam, Chief Operations Officer 
    Paul Meyer                      Excused 
    Steve Patterson, V. Chair          

 
REGULAR SESSION  

 
TIME/PLACE:  A regular meeting of the Douglas County School District No. 4 Board of Directors was held on 
Wednesday, August 22, 2018, in the Administrative Office Board Room located at 1419 NW Valley View Drive, 
Roseburg, Oregon.    
 
CALL TO ORDER:  Board Chairman, Joe Garcia, welcomed attendees and called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
and invited Chief Operations Officer, Cheryl Northam, to lead the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ATTENDANCE:  School Board and Cabinet members were present, with the exception of Director Meyer, who 
was excused.  Reporters Kyle Bailey and Janelle Polcyn were in attendance.   
 
REVIEW OF AGENDA:  Interim Superintendent, Robert Freeman, announced the additions of Agenda Items 1 
and 2, and the postponement of the RHS Athletic Core Value Initiative Presentation.   
 
 
COMMUNICATIONS TO THE BOARD:  Director Freeman announced the following resignations: 

• Jessica Farias, Kindergarten Teacher at Hucrest Elementary School, who will be relocating due her 
husband’s employment, is resigning after one year in the District; and 

• Jennifer O’Toole, who resigned prior to beginning her contract as a TOSA, will be taking a position in 
another district.   

 
 
CONSENT AGENDA:  Director Freeman presented the Consent Agenda consisting of Minutes from August 8th, a 
Surplus Items Listing and the following employment recommendations: 
 

• Casey DeGroot, Fifth Grade Teacher at Sunnyslope Elementary School; 

• David Dunn, Special Education Teacher at Fremont Middle School; and  

• Morgan McLain, Physical Education Teacher at Sunnyslope Elementary School. 
 

e 
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Director Patterson moved to approve the Consent Agenda.  Director Hall requested edits to the minutes of July 
11th and Chair Garcia responded that he will meet with her to address her concerns.    Director Hall also asked 
that the record from August 8th reflect her kudos to the staff members at RHS who were involved with the 
restoration of the health and auto shop programs at the high school during that meeting.   
 
Director Lee seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.   
  
 
  
  
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION:  There were no members of the audience wishing to address the Board.   
 
  
ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF SCHOOL BOARD MEMBER, DIRECTOR PAUL MEYER:   Chairman Garcia announced 
that Director Paul Meyer had submitted his notice of resignation.  He recalled serving with Director Meyer during 
his time on the Board and humorously  shared that Mr. Meyer misrepresented the level of commitment required 
when he encouraged him to serve, but he sincerely appreciates everything that Director Meyer and his wife 
have done for this District.    
 
Director Hall moved to accept the resignation of Director Meyer.  Director Patterson seconded, and the Motion 
passed unanimously. 
  
 
  
 
DECLARE VACANCY OF SCHOOL BOARD POSITION NO. 6:  Director Lee moved to declare a vacation of School 
Board Position No. 6.  Director Hall seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  Director Hall inquired about 
the process and procedures to be followed, and Chairman Garcia responded that there will be further discussion 
at the September board meetings.   
  

         
        
  

 
PRESENTATION:  EARLY WORKS PROJECT AT WINCHESTER ELEMENTARY:  Director  Burton introduced 
representatives of the Winchester Early Works Project, Gillian Wesenberg and Erin Helgren.  Mr. Burton 
explained that Winchester is one of five successful recipients of a semi-competitive grant due to a student 
population with significant needs due to poverty.  (Program handouts are attached to these minutes) 
 
Ms. Wesenberg, Director of the ESD Early Learning Hub, and Erin Helgren, Early Works Liaison for the Children’s 
Institute, provided an informative summary of the Early Learning Hub goals and specifically what the program 
hopes to achieve at Winchester, guided by Winchester CDS, Ann Carey, and Principal Snyder in support of 
increased community and school collaborations.  The program will dovetail nicely with the work Ms. Carey has 
already been doing in providing early immersion supports for student and families. Getting services to families 
sooner is hoped to prevent student behavior problems.  The $25,000 grant will allow the program leadership to 

M4-29     Approved the Consent Agenda   

M4-30     Accepted the resignation of Board 
Member, Paul Meyer 

M4-31     Declared a vacancy of School Board 
Position No. 6 formerly held by Paul Meyer  
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identify goals and priorities specific to Winchester.  Principals are involved in decision-making, but families will 
be encouraged to communicate what they believe the program focus should be to best meet their needs.   
 

Ms. Helgren shared that the focus of the Children’s Institute Advocacy group located in Portland is to create 
opportunity to equity in education for children birth to age 8.  The Early Works Project is in its sixth year, and 
Yoncalla is a demonstration site endeavoring to improve family access to health care and supports and create 
high quality early learning experiences to impact future outcomes including high school graduation and success 
later in life. The outcome focused and data driven program is community based and school connected, with 
schools as the hub of the community.  One of the guiding principles is to provide universally available services 
that are sustainable, creating empowered families.  Much has been learned from the Yoncalla program in 
changing their school culture, and we are excited to see individual results at the Winchester site.   

  
Ms. Wesenberg shared that she takes involved parents to visit the Governor and report to the Legislature 
on the quality work being done in rural Oregon.  Families who formerly distrusted schools and staff are 
now seeking out services.    

 

Ms. Carey reported visiting the Yoncalla demonstration site and shared that their programming was 
phenomenal, and she is greatly looking forward to a similar opportunity at Winchester.   

 
Director Lee stated that he sees this as an exciting example of reaching out to the community and taking steps 
to involve parents by helping us understand their needs.  Ms. Helgren encouraged the Board to visit the program 
at Yoncalla to observe first-hand the work that is being done, as that is part of their function as a demonstration 
site for the Early Learning Hub.    
 
Director Hall inquired if the Winchester program has the potential to be expanded in the future, and Ms. Helgren 
responded that they would be well poised to pursue grants to continue with this community project.  She noted 
that gains are difficult, particularly when considering that other obstacles to student success include family 
stability, medical/dental/mental health services, and the lack of adequate food.   Ms. Helgren reported that 
despite this, all children are now being read to at least three times per week in pursuit of the goal of all students 
reading at or above grade level by third grade.   
 
Chairman Garcia thanked both Gillian and Erin for sharing their informative presentation.    
 
RESOLUTION 18-19-9: ATTENDANCE AWARENESS MONTH:  Int. Superintendent Freeman presented Resolution 
18-19-9: Attendance Awareness Month.   
  
Director Patterson moved to adopt Resolution 18-19-9 declaring the month of September as Attendance 
Awareness Month.  Director Lee seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.     
 
  
  
  
  
 
PROPOSED FENCING PROJECT AT FULLERTON IV ELEMENTARY SCHOOL:  Facilities Manager, Tracy Grauf, 
shared a map of the Fullerton IV Elementary site, illustrating where the proposed fencing would be installed.  
Currently, only the back area of the school is fenced.  Mr. Grauf explained that he is suggesting a three-phase 

M4-32    Adopted Resolution 18-19-9 
Declaring the month of September 2018 as 
Attendance Awareness Month 
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project, with the first objective to prevent playground equipment (balls, etc.) from entering the street.  Principal 
Hansen indicated willingness to prepare a letter for neighboring families to inform them of the proposal.  Placing 
information on Peachjar would also be a possibility.   
 
Director Hall noted that the neighborhood consists mainly of retirees and she can’t imagine them having any 
objections.  Director Cotton suggested informing neighbors if time allows and soliciting their input on what they 
would like to see as far as available options of height, etc.   
 
Student Services Director, Rick Burton, added that our more restrictive programs at Fullerton IV would benefit 
from this addition as it would help staff keep children safe.   
 
Director Lee pointed out that this project would not require Board approval as it does not meet the spending 
threshold.  Chairman Garcia shared that the project was discussed at Building and Sites and it was suggested 
that the community be made aware prior to proceeding and to assure that all Board members were aware of 
the proposal.   
 
Mr. Grauf shared that the second phase of he project would be to fence in the upper play area.  Director Hall 
suggested that a compromise could be a gate near the middle that could be locked during school and unlocked 
after school.  Director Lee cautioned that the city may have some fencing rules, and Mr. Grauf agreed to 
determine that no ordinances would be violated.   
 

Director Hall moved to approve the proposed fencing for Fullerton IV Elementary School.  Director Cotton  
seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.       
        
  
  

  
  
POLICY JECA: ADMISSION OF RESIDENT STUDENTS, for Second Reading and Adoption:  Teaching and Learning 
Director, Robert Emerson, presented Policy JECA:  Admission of Resident Students, for Second Reading, again 
sharing that the language revisions are due to updating the policy to match current law.  The modification 
requested by Director Lee at First Reading has been incorporated.   This update will allow us to collect funds for 
students who receive a modified diploma. 
 
Director Lee moved to approve Policy JECA: Admission of Resident Students, for Second Reading and Adoption.  
Director Hall seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.         
            
 
 

 
 
 
POLICY IGBAJ:  FREE APPROPRIATE PUBLIC EDUCATION, for First Reading:  Student Services Director, Richard 
Burton, presented Policy IGBAJ: Free Appropriate Public Education, for First Reading.  The revised language 
assures that districts with students re-enrolling will be able to access ADMW to receive funding for the services 
provided to those students  
 

M4-33  Approved proposed fencing project at 
Fullerton IV Elementary School 

M4-34   Approved Policy JECA: Admission of 
Resident Students, for Second Reading and  
Adoption 
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Director Lee moved to approve Policy IGBAJ: Free Appropriate Public Education, for First Reading.  Director Hall 
seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.           
 
      
 
 
 
 
APPROVAL OF PURCHASE OF CHROMEBOOKS AND MANAGEMENT CONSOLE LICENSES:  Purchasing Manager, 
Denny Austin, presented this proposed purchase request, referring to the memo provided to the Board outlining 
the procurement process.  Technology Coordinator, Gary McFarlane, was also present to answer any questions 
regarding equipment specifications.   Twenty-one vendors expressed interest in the invitation to bid.  The 
recommendation of Purchasing and IT was to award CTL the bid for Chromebooks and management licenses, 
and to direct Purchasing to compete a purchase order on behalf of the District. 
  
Director Hall moved to approve the bid award in the amount of $73,700 to CTL for the purchase of 335 
Chromebook devices and management console licenses.  Director Patterson seconded, and the Motion 
passed unanimously.   
 
                
 
 
 
INTERIM SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT:  Mr. Freeman expressed his appreciation of Tracy Grauf acting as 
chauffeur recently as they monitored the various projects at various school locations on an almost daily basis.   
 
Mr. Grauf provided the following brief update: 

Green Elementary Seismic Project:  As of today, five classrooms are ready for occupation by teachers 
and Principal Rodriguez will be in communication with them.  Remaining items include window 
infills requiring painting; span sections needed for false ceiling; posts need plastic protective caps 
where bolting process occurred (duct tape can be used temporarily); touch up paint on rails, etc.; 
rooms need to be cleaned/scrubbed, furniture placed.  We anticipate five more rooms coming 
available by lunch time tomorrow, which will leave six needing to be cleaned.  As crews finish they 
will move to the remaining areas and District custodial staff are willing to finish up if needed.  The 
cafeteria wall materials are being laid in a herringbone design in the upper area.  Flooring that failed 
last year due to moisture in the concrete slab is being replaced beginning on Monday and should 
take 4-5 days for completion.  The two Headstart classrooms won’t be needed until Wednesday of 
first week, giving us next week to clean.  The remaining room that will be left is where tools are 
stored, and Principal Rodriguez has given permission for that to  wait until late September or early 
October.  The north-facing roofing on Building “A” has insulation and PVC roofing 2/3 installed.  Fastening and 
welding remains.  The south side is ready for sheathing and insulation.  The crew anticipates everything to be 
dried in before school starts.  Mr. Grauf will keep Mr. Freeman updated for his reports to the Board.   

 
Some crew members will remain on site intermittently through September as the outside phases come 
together.  This is very similar to what occurred in the spring and that went well with no disruption.  The 
students enjoy having the construction crew on campus.  The site will be monitored for any safety issues. 

   

M4-36   Approved  bid award to CTL for the 
purchase of Chromebooks and management 
console licenses 

M4-35   Approved Policy IGBAJ: Free 
Appropriate Public Education, for First 
Reading 
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RHS football field:  Mr. Grauf shared that the field looks like a field again with the playing surface and 
sidelines in place.  Crews are laying out the numbers and feather at the 50-yard line.  Material must rest 
to flatten in the sun, and then cutting and gluing in place will begin.   Panels are sewn together and 
apparently on Thursday the crew set a record for the most panels sewn on one day.  The crew is highly 
motivated and doing all they can to get ahead of schedule, with a current completion date of September 
10th.  The track provider is mobilized to begin work once they are cleared to begin preparing the track 
surface.  The work will displace two girls’ soccer games on the 22nd and 25th and the Athletic Director is 
working on scheduling details.  Hellas Construction will keep the other contractor informed in case they 
are able to begin working on the track earlier.  The color of the field is receiving positive compliments.  
Everyone is encouraged to stop by and see the project.   

 
Fullerton IV Elementary:  Mr. Grauf reported that crews are getting a jump on the seismic rehab project 
at Fullerton as well, starting with the classroom building just east of the main office.  Destructive 
investigation took place to determine the correct fasteners that would be needed for the new roof.  That 
work is expected to be completed within the next eight days.  This is a separate crew from that working 
at the Green site.  Crew members have worked on other seismic projects around the state.  Lawless 
Roofing is subcontracting the build-up roof system.  Completion is expected prior to Labor Day and they 
have yet to let us down and Mr. Grauf is very pleased that the roofing projects will be done before school.   

 
Director Johnson indicated that he watched the Hellas Construction crew sew the RHS turf with a special 
machine and it was a very impressive sight.   

  

Chair Garcia indicated that this basically completes the Building & Sites Committee Report for the August 
15th committee meeting.   

 
Director Freeman reported that we have a lot of elementary students enrolling, including 87 kindergarten 
students at Hucrest where we have three kinder teachers.  Winchester has 78 first graders.  This is a good 
problem to have, but we will keep the Board updated on our recommendations.  Kudos again to Facilities 
Manager, Tracy Grauf for everything he does for this organization, and thanks also for his project report this 
evening.  The annual New Teacher Orientation is scheduled for tomorrow and the Board is welcome to attend. 
 
Attorney Rebekah Jacobson provided an excellent administrative team training outlining the “Nuts and Bolts of 
Investigations” that was well received by the team and OEA’s Bob Sconce.  Many individuals are now requesting 
such training on a more frequent basis.  Director Freeman has received multiple inquiries regarding the state of 
the District, and he reports that it is business as usual and staff are focused on taking care of kids and providing 
the best possible education to students in Roseburg.  Mr. Freeman concluded by stating that he is very proud 
to be working with the leaders in this District.    
 
 
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS:   
Chief Operations Officer, Cheryl Northam, noted that during the Building & Sites Committee Meeting, a 
facilities assessment presentation was provided by Willdan Engineering.  They have completed two assessments 
and plan to present their findings at an upcoming committee meeting.  They understand that any work would 
need to be awarded through an RFP process.   
 
Ms. Northam also updated the Board on the $6 million lump sum payment to PERS to be placed in a new side 
account in August that will be amortized over 20 years to lower our employer rate by to PERS  by 1.47%.  This 
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will help to offset the estimated 5-7% increase expected for the next biennium.  This lump sum payment is 
estimated to save the District approximately $11,700,000 (which is $5.7 million over the $6.0 million sent).  The 
average annual rate credit over the 20-year amortization is $585,000.   
 
The Human Resources and Business Operations staff are busy assisting employees with the annual open 
enrollment process.  Staff have until September 15th to complete the process.   
 
Ms. Northam is also working on three more seismic rehabilitation project applications.  The maximum allowable 
per project has increased from $1.5 million to $2.5 million per project to address not only safety but immediate 
occupancy criteria.  The plan is to apply for Joseph Lane and Freemont Middle Schools and Eastwood. 
 
Director Johnson inquired about any actions needed subsequent to the Janus Ruling, and Mr. Freeman 
responded that processes have been put in place for employees to choose to opt in or out of the union.  Those 
who opt out are still afforded some benefits, but they may choose not to pay dues.  There is a window of 
opportunity similar to our insurance open enrollment process.  One employee has requested reimbursement of 
past dues and was directed to the association.   
 

Teaching and Learning Director, Robert Emerson, commented that a good deal of professional 
development is taking place this time of year.  New teachers received lap tops prior to training and a half 
day of technology training to maximize their upcoming trainings that included classroom management and 
math.  Teachers K-8 received training on the i-Ready assessment, with good feedback from participants.  
There are three days of training scheduled for Principals and TOSAs.  Learning Specialists were included in 
the new Wonders curriculum trainings.  Time was incorporated for the new TOSAs and leadership team to 
spend time building relationships and plan the school year.  Principals indicated that it was time well spent.  
Staff were also provided with an excellent half day refresher with Rick Burton focusing on the basics of 
special education.  Last week, 75 elementary teachers participated in Wonders training with 50 more 
scheduled next week.  The response to this new curriculum and it’s tech components has been very 
positive.  Materials are well laid out.  Follow up training will be offered as the year progresses.   
 

Mr. Emerson promised to bring the new Instructional Leadership Coordinator, Michelle Knee, to the next 
Board Meeting to be introduced to the Board.  Thus far, she is doing exactly what we wanted her to do, 
meeting with principals and building relationships to determine individual needs, while learning about each 
school (and finding them!).  She’s been a great addition to a positive start for this year.   
 
INDIVIDUAL REPORTS BY DIRECTORS:   
Director Johnson stated while he had nothing to report for the benefit of kids, he will be celebrating his 77th 
birthday before the next meeting.   
 
Director Patterson stated that he realizes it’s been challenging, but he appreciated Mr. Grauf’s work in keeping 
the District’s projects moving forward.  He also echoed Chair Garcia’s comments in acknowledging it was a 
pleasure to work alongside Director Meyer for the past eight plus years.  It was good to work with Paul and he 
wishes him well.   
 
Director Hall shared that she has begun visiting elementary schools, six so far this week.  She expressed that it’s 
exciting to speak with the principals and seeing their excitement.  Many teachers are already preparing their 
rooms.  Principal Rasmussen showed her the new Wonders curriculum and she emphasized the importance of 
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being able to access real books.  Director Cotton will be serving as her mentor and she plans to take him along 
in her visitations.  Director Hall reflected that this is the best time of year if you are a teacher.   

Director Cotton shared that it was great working with Director Meyer, who he believes was a good Board 
member, even though they had different perspectives, which he appreciated.  Mr. Cotton also noted that Mr. 
Grauf is a good administrative leader and while he is not the one doing the facilities work, he is the one making 
sure it gets done.  He recognized the maintenance crew, stating his belief that they are “top-notch”, and he 
really appreciates them.  He looks forward to working with Director Hall, adding that he doesn’t like visiting at 
the start of school, and definitely not the end of the year, and they promised not to talk politics.   

Director Garcia reflected that he’s excited for the start of the school year.  He enrolled his children today and it 
reminded him of the hard work that goes into preparing for registration.  His family experienced a smooth and 
efficient process in a welcoming environment.  Kudos to staff for how amazing the buildings look.  Staff are not 
thanked as often as they deserve and there are many who work behind the scenes and we should be thankful 
for their efforts.  He looks forward to the new school year and the process for appointing a new Board member. 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION:  No members of the audience wished to address the School Board.  

ADJOURNMENT:  With no further business, Chairman Garcia adjourned the meeting at 7:30 p.m. 

Robert F. Freeman, Interim Superintendent 

Attachment:  Early Learning hand-outs 

Next Meeting: The  September 12th School Board Meeting will be held at 6:00 p.m. in the Administrative 
Office Board Room, located at 1419 NW Valley View Drive, Roseburg, Oregon. 

RLF/jlk
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